
Bell Aliant Bell Canada

File No. 8622-C182-201200063

2012 01 12

To: Mr. John Traversy
 Secretary General 
 Canadian Radio-television and
    Telecommunications Commission
 Ottawa, Ontario
 K1A 0N2

Subject: CNOC Part I Application requesting expedited relief to address implementation 
of the capacity model approved in Telecom Regulatory Policy CRTC 2011-703

Dear Mr. Traversy,

1. Bell Aliant Regional Communications, Limited Partnership and Bell Canada (collectively, 
the Companies) are in receipt of  an application, dated 4 January 2012, by the Canadian 
Network Operators Consortium Inc. (CNOC) requesting expedited relief  to address 
implementation of the capacity model approved in Telecom Regulatory Policy CRTC 
2011-703 (TRP 2011-703).  The Companies are also in receipt of a Commission staff 
letter, dated 6 January 2012, expressing Commission staff's view  that CNOC's proposed 
expedited process would not allow  the Commission to collect a full record on the 
substantive issues and that the standard process for Part I applications, with 30 days for 
answers and interventions and 10 days for reply, is maintained.  Given that CNOC's 
Application cannot be resolved before the 1 February 2012 implementation date for the 
approved capacity model, the Commission is requesting comments on the following 
options regarding the implementation of the approved capacity model:

i. maintain the terms and conditions as final with implementation on 
1 February 2012,

ii.make the terms and conditions interim as of 1 February 2012, or
iii.delay the implementation date until CNOCs application has been resolved.

2. The following constitutes the Companies' comments regarding the options proposed by 
Commission staff.  The Companies note that there are a number of implementation 
problems associated with the technical proposal made by CNOC for implementing 
Capacity Based Billing (CBB) (the CNOC Solution) and that, in our view, the CNOC 
Solution clearly does not comply with the Commission's decision in TRP 2011-703.  
Nonetheless, the Companies note that none 



of the three proposed Commission options involve the Companies implementing the CNOC 
Solution on 1 February 2012 and thus the Companies are limiting there comments herein to 
only the question of which of the three options proposed by the Commission should be adopted 
for the period starting on 1 February 2012 and ending once the Commission had made its final 
determination regarding the CNOC Application (the Review Period).

Interim relief creates a serious dilemma

3. The Companies are strongly opposed to the implementation of  another interim regime 
for the Review  Period.  The Companies note that of  the three options presented, Options 
1 and 3 results in final rates for the Review  Period.  We understand that under Option 1, 
the tariffs the Companies filed on 19 December 2011 would be maintained on a final 
basis for the Review  Period; under Option 3, the tariffs would be withdrawn until further 
direction given by the Commission at the end of  the Review  Period – under such an 
approach the existing regime would remain in place on a final basis (consistent with the 
Commission's determination in TRP 2011-703).  Option 2 requires the Companies to 
implement the CBB regime in accordance with the tariffs filed on 19 December 2011 but 
on an interim basis – with the risk that in the final analysis the Commission may require 
the Companies to implement an alternative technical solution pursuant to comments 
received during the Review Period.

4. The adoption of Option 2 (and any interim regime) should be rejected for two important 
reasons.  First, Option 2 requires the Companies to implement the approved CBB 
regime but with the risk that it may still be required to implement an alternative technical 
solution once the Review  Period is over.  This would be the second regime that was 
approved by the Commission, that the Companies spent time and money building and 
implementing which may not be approved.  The Companies have already implemented 
Usage Based Billing (UBB) systems once the Commission originally approved their UBB 
proposals.  To be clear, notwithstanding the terms and conditions of the tariffs, it is not 
acceptable to require the technical implementation of CBB one way (as proposed by the 
Companies) only to require yet another implementation through some other technical 
means a few months later (as may be determined pursuant to CNOC's Application).

5. Second, under Option 2, the Companies are unlikely to be compensated for the Review 
Period regardless of  whether in the final analysis the Companies' proposed 
implementation is approved or rejected by the Commission.  In the event the 
Commission chooses Option 2, ISPs can take actions to reduce their CBB charges prior 
to the implementation of the CBB on 1 February 2012.  For example, the Companies' 
tariffs require customers to order capacity by 13 January 2012 in order for residential 
capacity to be appropriately provisioned by 1 February 2012.  If a customer does not 
order capacity by 13 January 2012, the Companies will assume that customers wish to 
maintain the same capacity as their total AHSSPI capacity and will be both provisioned 
and charged as such.  Wholesale customers were also informed of  this in the 
Companies' 19 December 2011 cover letter to their tariffs implementing TRP 2011703 as 
well as in a communication sent to all wholesale customers.  To date, the Companies 
have received relatively few  orders for capacity from its customers and the majority 
would be assumed to have ordered the same capacity as their total AHSSPI capacity.  In 
order to segregate business from residential traffic, wholesale ISPs must also, as 
described in the Companies' 19 December 2011 letter, set up domains and change user 
IDs in the very near future in order to be ready to implement by 1 February 2012.  
However, the vast majority of  the Companies' wholesale GAS customers have yet to 
order any extra domains even though the Companies have offered a free domain to all 
customers for the purposes of segregating business traffic.  In short, the ISPs do not 
appear to be taking the appropriate actions to reduce their CBB charges in the event 
CBB is implemented on an interim basis by 1 February 2012 and the Companies 
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suspect that many of their wholesale Customers are waiting to see if the implementation 
is delayed or modified by the Commission.

6. While this could represent a potential benefit to the Companies, the Companies are 
skeptical that in the final analysis they will receive adequate compensation for the 
Review  Period if  the rates are made interim.  Assuming that in the final analysis the 
Commission elects to adopt the CNOC Solution under Option 2, the ISPs would clearly 
argue that since the CNOC Solution is the right solution, the Companies should not be 
able to charge the CBB during the Review  Period.  Despite the fact that the Companies 
will have reduced their legacy access rates to $14.11 a month to remove all usage 
charges associated with the old rate, CNOC would likely argue that because it was not 
the solution adopted by the Commission, ISPs should not be penalized for not adopting 
a solution the Commission itself  rejected and therefore CBB should not apply 
retroactively.  On the other hand, if the Commission ultimately adopts the Companies' 
proposal – the ISPs will still claim that CBB charges should not apply during the Review 
Period because of the uncertainty surrounding the ultimate solution and because it 
entailed the implementation of  the very changes CNOC claimed could not be 
implemented by 1 February 2012 in its application, such as changes to user IDs by 1 
February 2012.  Given this, the ISPs will dispute all of their CBB charges and file 
multiple applications with the Commission.  In short, Option 2 is a recipe for more 
disputes and multiple Commission proceedings.

Option 3 is the only reasonable approach in light of CNOC's Application

7. The Companies are currently committed towards the 1 February 2012 implementation 
date mandated in TRP 2011-703 and are amenable to the maintenance of this deadline, 
as per Option 1, provided that the terms and conditions remain approved on a final basis 
prior to the implementation of CBB.  However, given that full resolution of CNOC's 
Application will not be accomplished by 1 February 2012, and given that an interim 
implementation of CBB under one model only to be replaced by another model would be 
both costly and inefficient, the Companies submit that the only viable solution that is fair 
to all parties is Option 3.  In that regard, the Companies note that there should be some 
support for Option 3 given CNOC's recent statement to the Globe and Mail that "whether 
[price increases like Teksavvy's] come this month or six months from now, if  the current 
pricing stays in the current CRTC decision, there will be no choice for this to come."1 
(emphasis added)

8. Given this reality, the Companies request that the Commission maintain current rates 
(on a final basis) and delay the implementation date until CNOC's Application is resolved 
or the later of:

(a) 1 May 2012, or 45 days from the date of the Commission's decision (whichever is later) 
in the event CNOC's Application is denied and the Companies' terms, conditions and 
means of implementation are accepted, or

(b) a later date as specified by the Companies in light of  CNOC's Application and in relation 
to the means of implementation that is ultimately mandated by the Commission.

9. The Companies note that a 1 May 2012 implementation date will also provide the 
Companies' wholesale customers with at least one month of data regarding capacity 
requirements in light of the Companies' decision to cease managing peer-to-peer file-
sharing traffic on 1 March 2012.

2012 01 12 3

1  Bill Sandiford, president of  the CNOC, as quoted in: Ruth Trichur,  "New Internet pricing rules spark jump in 
customer bills", The Globe and Mail (4 January  2012) available online:  http://www.theglobeandmail.com/report-
on-business/new-internet-pricing-rules-spark-jump-in-customer-bills/article2291341/ 

http://www.theglobeandmail.com/report-on-business/new-internet-pricing-rules-spark-jump-in-customer-bills/article2291341/
http://www.theglobeandmail.com/report-on-business/new-internet-pricing-rules-spark-jump-in-customer-bills/article2291341/
http://www.theglobeandmail.com/report-on-business/new-internet-pricing-rules-spark-jump-in-customer-bills/article2291341/
http://www.theglobeandmail.com/report-on-business/new-internet-pricing-rules-spark-jump-in-customer-bills/article2291341/


10. Please direct all inquires or correspondence regarding this application to Philippe Gauvin 
at (613) 785-6286 or e-mail to bell.regulatory@bell.ca.

Yours truly,

 [ Original signed by D. Henry ]  [ Original signed by P. Gauvin]

Denis E. Henry
Bell Aliant
Vice-President – Regulatory, Government Affairs and 
Public Law

Philippe Gauvin
Bell Canada
Counsel - Regulatory Law and Policy

c.c.: Distribution List as per CRTC letter dated 6 January 2012
 Lynne Fancy, CRTC
 Tom Vilmansen, CRTC
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